COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY, 10 FEBRUARY 2005 at 10.00 am

PRESENT:

Councillor Boaden (Chairman), Councillors Bowman (C), Earp, Farmer (N), Hendry, Parsons, Rutherford (K) and Scarborough

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Bloxham, Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder and Councillor Firth, Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder also attended the meeting.

COS.19/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor M Bowman, Economic Prosperity Portfolio Holder.

COS.20/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Boaden declared a personal interest, in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct in the Review of Polling Arrangements, as it contained a reference to St Cuthbert's School.  His interest was in respect of the fact that he is a Governor, nominated by the City Council, of St Cuthbert's School.

Councillor Boaden also declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council's Code of Conduct in the item on Learning in Cumbria – Consultation Document from the Learning and Skills Council.  He stated that his interest was in respect of his employment and that he would vacate the chair during consideration of that item.

COS.21/05
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 6 January 2005 were noted.

COS.22/05
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject of a call-in.

COS.23/05
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Officer presented the Work Programme for this Committee for 2004/05 commenting that this Programme was in place prior to the flooding and that it would need to be updated.  He then provided a verbal update on the re-scheduling of matters within the Programme as a result of the need to consider flooding issues.

The Democratic Engagement Best Value Review Monitoring and Action Plan would now take place in March 2005 and Performance Monitoring would miss a cycle of meetings.  

The Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group were awaiting consideration of the final report which would probably be available in 2-3 weeks time.  The Task Group would consider the final report prior to referring it on to this Committee and to the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

The subject Review/Inquiry into Anti-Social Behaviour would be picked up at a special meeting to be scheduled some time in mid-March 2005.  The Diversity Policy and the Sheepmount Bridge would probably be considered at the next meeting.

RESOLVED – That the revised Work Programme be noted.

COS.24/05
FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO THE 


COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented report LDS.08/05 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 February – 31 May 2005) issues under the remit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the 1 February to 31 May 2005 Forward Plan issues within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

COS.25/05
HOUSING STRATEGY/REVIEW OF HOMELESSNESS AND 


HOSTEL SERVICE – UPDATE REPORT

The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive presented report CE.04/05 updating Members on both the Housing Strategy and the Review of Homelessness and the Hostel Service, which is an integral part of the Strategy itself.

The devastation and enormous impact of the floods between 7 and 10 January 2005 meant that the Review of Homelessness and the Hostel Service and the Housing Strategy would have to be looked at again in the light of these events.

Ms Connolly (Executive Director) provided an update the Housing Strategy following flooding.  She reminded Members that the Housing Strategy had been completed before the floods and that it was a five year Strategy, but following the flooding there may be a need to review the priorities of the Action Plan which is part of the Strategy.

She commented that information provided by the Environment Agency and from the Housing Survey, which had been carried out by Council staff, had made it possible to identify the properties which had been affected by the floods.  

Within the urban area there had been approximately 1,777 properties which had been affected.  Housing Survey questionnaires had been received from approximately 50% of the affected properties, with the remainder being followed by means of telephone calls.  The information would help to establish housing demand in the coming months and to assist with matching of needs of people waiting to be re‑housed with the properties available.  The greatest demand at present seemed to be for ground-floor properties for elderly people.

A team of staff is in place to work on matching demand with supply and the staffing situation was being looked at to establish how this could be sustained over the next five to six months or longer as necessary.

Officers were also looking at what needs to be done over the next nine to ten months to get people back into their homes.  This involves looking at housing issues, environmental works, business recovery, community involvement and engagement.  Efforts are also being made to look at the establishment of the Regeneration or Renewal area and Members’ views would be appreciated on this.

In terms of the impact on the Housing Strategy, the Council's priorities have shifted significantly during the last month and there would need to be a look at the Action Plan contained in the Strategy to assess where priorities need to be changed in the shorter term.  Progress will be reported to this Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

In response to a Member's question on reports in the press about the establishment of a 350 house temporary village, Ms Connolly advised that the Insurance Companies had talked about this proposals at a very early stage of the process.  At that time the Council had given planning advice and made suggestions about appropriate land.  However, she was under the impression that the Insurance Companies and Loss Adjustors had decided not to go ahead with this plan of action.  She advised that she would check up on the current situation in relation to any proposed temporary village.

Members commented on the Housing Survey advising that they knew of individual properties, particularly in the rural area, which had not been visited by officers or cards left at the premises.  Ms Connelly asked Members to provide her with the details of any such properties and she would ensure that these were visited.  Members then commented that they had received positive comments from residents about the work the Council had done in contacting people affected by the floods.

In response to a question about the checks which were being put in place on private accommodation being made available for let, Ms Connolly advised that the Council was taking a firm line with landlords and officers were working with colleagues in the County's Trading Standards Unit.

A Member queried the capacity within the Housing Section to cope with the current situation and implement the Housing Strategy and asked what was being done to make this sustainable.  Ms Connolly responded that the Housing and Health Services Partnerships Manager was preparing a paper on what the Council has in place, where the gaps are and the cost of filling these gaps.  Officers from other Business Units had been brought in to supplement this service and they would be kept there for as long as it takes, as this is a priority area for the Council.  The staffing situation required for the next six to nine months was being assessed and being addressed as necessary.

A Member queried whether there was a danger of losing sight of the longer term picture in terms of the Housing Strategy with the pre-occupation currently with the aftermath of the flooding.  Ms Connolly responded that the Housing Strategy was a five year plan and it may be altered slightly as the emphasis will be on flood areas in the first year.  The Action Plan would be reviewed with an assurance that officers have not taken their eye off longer term issues.

The Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder added that the Council was working with other agencies including other local authorities and Housing Associations in Cumbria through the Sub-Regional Housing Group.  The Council also has a good relationship with landlords.  This current situation could be used to ensure that the whole Housing Strategy structure is right and could provide an opportunity of working even more effectively in partnership with other agencies.  There is a Carlisle Housing Partnership, involving a number of different agencies, which picks up all the issues in the Housing Strategy.

Dr Gregson, Director of Public Health, Carlisle and District Primary Care Trust, welcomed the proposal to involve other agencies in looking at long term hostel provision and she suggested that the NHS, the Primary Care Trust and the Mental Health Trust could be involved.  

The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive then gave an update on the situation regarding the Review of Homelessness and the City Council's Hostel Service.

The John St Hostel had been flooded and the residents had been re-accommodated in either home-shares or bed and breakfast establishments.  There was also the continuing day to day level of homeless people declaring themselves as homeless.

Housing Officers had been visiting the John Street residents every day in their temporary accommodation and offering support and assistance, but there had been problems with some residents in bed and breakfast accommodation, although those in home-share accommodation seemed to be progressing well.  

There was now a long-term opportunity to look, in conjunction with Impact Housing Association who have the Bridge Lane Hostel, at the long-term strategy for the provision of hostels and a homelessness service.  A multi-agency approach to looking at longer term future would be appropriate and could even allow the potential to do something radical.  The first priority however would be to reduce or prevent homelessness.  Members thoughts on the future of the Hostel service and in particular the use of the John Street Hostel would be appreciated.

In response to a Member's question about the Holy Trinity Church drop-in facility and how long it would continue, Ms Mooney advised that it would be a fairly long term initiative and would probably be open as long as the John Street Hostel is out of action.

A Member queried what action had been taken to arrange a workshop on homelessness as had been agreed at a previous meeting of this Committee.  The Portfolio Holder responded that he would welcome input from the Committee and an opportunity to get a number of different people together to talk about homelessness including representatives of other agencies.  He did stress that officers had a heavy workload due to the flooding and the urgent matters which needed to be addressed and therefore the arrangement of such a workshop may therefore have been delayed.

In response to a question about the capacity in the Unit to deal with the Homelessness and Hostel Review, the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive advised that capacity was being assessed at the same time as the assessment of requirements in terms of Housing Strategy.  Depending on the outcome of that assessment, temporary support from other local authorities, temporary appointments or the employment of agency staff would be undertaken.  This assessment of 6 to 9 month capacity requirements would be brought back to this Committee as necessary.  The review of Homelessness and the Hostel Service will be a longer term matter addressing the long term service provision.

A Member suggested that another building could be used on a temporary basis to house residents until John Street is refurbished.  The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that the physical provision of accommodation was only one factor, but Officers would also have to ensure that the appropriate level of support was in place for vulnerable people.

In summary, the Executive Director reminded Members that the Housing Strategy has been approved but due to the flooding there may need to be changes to the Action Plan.  Any proposed changes to the Action Plan would be reported to this Overview and Scrutiny Committee as it has a key role in monitoring the Strategy and the Action Plan.  In terms of the Homelessness and Hostel Review, some homelessness issues were addressed in the Action Plan of the Housing Strategy and these would be reviewed in the forthcoming weeks.  

The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive added that the Action Plan in relation to the Homelessness and Hostels Review may be reported to the next Overview and Scrutiny Committee, and it may be possible to use that occasion as a workshop on homelessness.  

The Chairman commented that it may be more beneficial to have a multiple agency meeting which would influence the development of an Action Plan.  He suggested that Officers should look carefully at the sequencing of a workshop session with a number of different agencies, prior to the development of an Action Plan.

RESOLVED – (1) That the progress report on the Housing Strategy and the Review of Homelessness and the City Council’s Hostel Service be noted.

(2)  That the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive consider the sequencing of a multi agency workshop to look at homelessness and the production of an Action Plan, and consult with the Chairman of this Committee and the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer as necessary to arrange involvement of this Committee.

(3)  That this Committee looks forward to being involved in the Review of the Housing Strategy Action Plan as necessary arising from the floods, and also in the longer term Review of Homelessness and the Council’s Hostel Service.

COS.26/05
SHEEPMOUNT PROJECT UPDATE – FEBRUARY 2005

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport presented Report CLS.024/04 providing an update on the Sheepmount Project, including details from the latest site meeting held on 24 January 2005.

The report contained an update on the damage which had been caused to the Sheepmount as a result of the flooding. Mr Beveridge tabled some photographs of the site following the flooding and highlighted the damage which had been caused.  He advised that the whole site had been flooded and it had never been anticipated by any agency that the entire area would be flooded.  He then provided a detailed report on each of the following elements:

(a)
Football Pitches - The new drainage system has been covered in silt and the contractor is currently assessing the state of the drains before deciding what work would be required.

(b)
Track  - The Insurers had arranged for experts to take samples from the track which had been covered in silt and the expert will then determine what work will need to be done in terms of cleaning or lifting and relaying the track.

(c)
Fencing - This would all need to be taken out and replaced.

(d)
Car Park - The car park had not been tarmaced prior to the floods and Railtrack had used the area as an access point for heavy lifting gear, there may be some damage and the Insurers were resolving this.

(e)
The New Pavilion - The Contractors have now taken out all the finishings which had been put in place, stripped it back to the bare concrete and the building is being dried out.  The electrics were housed in the roof void and have therefore not been affected.

(f)
Existing Changing Rooms - Work has been undertaken and it is hoped that these will be back in use on Saturday 19 February.

(g)
Sport England and the Football Foundation are being kept up to date with progress and as soon as a definite date for completion of the whole programme is available, these bodies will be informed.

(h)
A meeting will be held with a representative from Sport UK to discuss what would need to be in place to ensure that the event could be held at the Sheepmount  on 4 June 2005.  A definite decision on the hosting of the event would need to be made by the end of March 2005.

In response to a question about the prospects of insuring the buildings on the Sheepmount in the future, the Head of Culture Leisure and Support stated that it was too early to say and he could not give an answer until the situation has been discussed with insurers.  The Head of Legal and Democratic Services added that insurances were already due to be reviewed by the Council this year.

Mr Beveridge commented that the Risk Register would have to be completely revised following the flooding, and he hoped to report it to the next meeting of this Committee.

The flooding had affected the users including Football Clubs having to play elsewhere and the Athletics Club having to cancel planned events for April and May and possibly June.  There could be potential claims for a loss of business by these bodies.

RESOLVED – (1) That the report on progress with the Sheepmount Project after the flooding be noted.

(2)  That the Head of Culture Leisure and Support and the Chairman agree a date for a site meeting during February 2005.

COS.27/05
POST FOOT AND MOUTH DISEASE – ENVIRONMENTAL



AND HEALTH MATTERS

(a)
Carlisle & District Primary Care Trust Response to the Committee’s Final Report

The Chairman welcomed Dr Gregson, Director of Public Health, Carlisle and District Primary Care Trust, who would be presenting the Carlisle and District Primary Care Trust’s response to this Committee’s Final Report.

Dr Gregson apologised that she was unable to attend the last meeting of the Committee when the authors of the Lancaster University Research Study had presented their findings.  She referred to the findings of that research project and highlighted the following issues :

· One conclusion in the Lancaster University Research Project stated that the statutory agencies, including the NHS, had not recognised the enormity of the event and the tragedy of Foot and Mouth.  She felt that this was unkind as the piece of research work would not have happened if the NHS locally hadn’t gone to the Department of Health and asked for funding to be put in place for this research to be undertaken.  The research was undertaken as a response from the NHS because they understood that this was an enormous event beyond their experience.

· Project findings has also stated that statutory agencies hadn’t been flexible.  The conclusions had referred to the setting up of a successful helpline and attributed this to the voluntary sector.  She stated that in fact the helpline had existed before the outbreak and was led and funded by the NHS in collaboration with the voluntary services.  This was an NHS led initiative which had arisen out of NHS thinking and funding.

· Conclusion 7 of the Research Project referred to debriefing and suggested that there had been little evidence of debriefing for workers involved in Foot and Mouth.  She stated that the issue of debriefing was something which had been raised during Foot and Mouth and also after the recent floods.  Professional psychologists and psychiatrists advise that debriefing needs to be treated with caution, their advice is that people facing issues such as Foot and Mouth and the flood require reassurance and support and exhibit natural human responses to dreadful experiences.  Their professional view is that practical support and human care is needed, but the evidence in relation to debriefing is that it can be harmful.  It is not necessarily helpful for people to live through the experiences again in a debriefing session.

Dr Gregson apologised if this sounded defensive but she stated that the work that the University had undertaken only took place because her predecessor Dr Tiplady had pushed to ensure that such research should be funded and carried out.

Members then referred to the Carlisle and District Primary Care Trust’s 

response to this Committee’s final report and the following issues were raised 

and highlighted :

(i)
A member queried whether there had been leakage from any of the burial sites after the recent flooding.

Dr Gregson responded that there had been no evidence of disease from the burial sites as a result of the recent floods.  She added that sampling of the environment is not something that the NHS would be responsible for, but they would monitor for disease.

During and after the flooding, there had been detailed monitoring of disease, particularly diarrhoea and vomiting and it was found that any instances had not necessarily been flood related.  The NHS was not complacent and monitoring was being continued as there could still be gastro-intestinal illnesses presenting.

(ii)
A member referred to the Farmers Health Project and asked when this may be relaunched.  Dr Gregson responded that it would be relaunched in South Cumbria but would not be carried out in North Cumbria at this stage.  After the project had been running for some time in South Cumbria it would be reviewed and any lessons learned could be applied in North Cumbria.  She added that she had a paper on the psychological impact of Foot and Mouth on farmers and she offered to leave this with the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer to distribute to Members.

Mr Michael Smillie, Director of Service Development for the 3 Primary Care Trusts commented that all services should be as accessible as possible to all sectors of the community in the rural areas, and that the learning from the South Cumbria Project would be part of the development in North Cumbria.  The Trusts were starting to be more responsive in the way that they liaise with rural communities and had been seeking views on health services.

(iii)
The Committee had recommended that research should be undertaken into the impact of the Foot and Mouth outbreak on children who had been affected.  The PCT’s response did not agree with this and a Member felt that the response had been flippant and dismissive of the implications of what could happen with children in the future.

Dr Gregson commented that the response had not intended to be flippant or dismissive and she apologised if it was interpreted this way.  She advised that PCT and County Council staff who regularly visited schools had advised on this matter.  School Nurses were not reporting issues back on the effects on children and the information which the PCT officers had been given was that children had not been affected greatly.  She commented that if Members knew of individual schools where this was an issue, then that could be responded to if they were informed of the relevant schools.  A Member undertook to provide that information outwith the forum of this meeting.

Another member stated that he had a real concern for the long term health of children who were affected and based on his experience of teaching in a rural secondary school.  He saw some children who were very distressed and he worried that that distress would not go away but may just build up.  The PCT response referred to ethical and practical difficulties of research and he asked what these difficulties were and how they could be overcome.

Dr Gregson stated that she had taken advice from the Psychologists who work with children, and they felt that forcing children to go back to traumatic and distressing periods in their life may not be helpful.  In terms of the ethical difficulties, the first undertaking in research with children is that it will do no harm, but the advice from Psychologists working with children is that it could do harm and be traumatic and distressing.  The PCT has to be guided by that advice.

A Member responded that he would have to be convinced about this, as in other instances where there had been tragedies it often took a long time for the full consequences to come through, e.g., Aberfan.  He enquired whether the whole issue of evidential research could be looked at to see if it could inform a decision on research on children being undertaken and he asked if this could be reported back to the Committee.

Dr Gregson responded that she would not feel confident to do this and she suggested that the Committee should invite Dr Nigel Roberts, as the relevant expert, to discuss this at a future meeting.  If the Committee was not happy with the conclusion not to carry out the research then, it should act by inviting the relevant professionals to discuss this.

(iv)
A member referred to the PCT’s response to recommendation 15 and the statement that North Cumbria PCT had recently undertaken a survey of 10% of the adult population. The member queried the representativeness of this survey, as often there is only a small response rate to surveys.

Dr Gregson responded that the response rate to this survey was over 70% and that it surveyed 17,000 out of a potential total of 25,000.  She could not accept that it was not representative and in fact the response rate in rural areas was even higher.   It was a good basis on which the PCT’s could look at how to improve the services.

The Member welcomed this response rate, and withdrew his previous comments.

Dr Gregson added that the results had provided a vast amount of information which had highlighted a number of issues and would enable the PCT to look at the delivery of services. 

(v)
The Chairman referred to the Lancaster University Research Project findings and as the PCT had been involved in asking for this work to be commissioned, what would the response be to all the recommendations.  Although concern with certain issues had been highlighted by Dr Gregson, there were many aspects of the research project findings which different agencies could learn from and broader issues which could be valuable in the future.

Dr Gregson responded that in addition to her concerns expressed at the beginning of the meeting, she would comment on specific recommendations as follows:


Recommendation 1 – the view from the NHS is that we have to accept that how distressed people feel is a human response and they need care, support and a small proportion may even need medical help.  She was happy with this recommendation.


Recommendation 2 – about what constitutes a disaster, all people that were affected by Foot and Mouth recognise this as a disastrous event.  There would be no argument with Recommendation 2.


Recommendation 3 – one of the things that the NHS and the PCT in particular did prior to Foot and Mouth was to work closely with the voluntary sector and there was no difficulty with this recommendation.


Recommendation 4 – the NHS is committed to looking at how to make services more responsive.


Recommendation 5 – the staff on the ground in the NHS would be committed to doing this and have tried to do this through the recent floods and during Foot and Mouth.


Recommendation 6 – in relation to front line workers, the PCT did try to increase the staff’s understanding.  


Recommendation 7 – about debriefing, the concerns of the PCT in relation to this recommendation had already been outlined.


Recommendation 8 –was more to do with other agencies developing this.


Recommendation 9 – the PCT would support regeneration but it is not within their remit.

She stated that her main concerns were in relation to the points she had outlined at the beginning of her presentation.  

The Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder commented that he hoped that all agencies involved would recognise that they could learn from their experiences.  He stressed that the piece of research by Lancaster University should not just be put on a shelf.

Mr Smillie added that one of the recommendations had referred to the work of the voluntary sector and he acknowledged that the work of this sector had not been recognised enough in the past.  The NHS had agreed a Compact with the voluntary and community sector and had set out codes of practice for working with this sector.  This had been signed up to by NHS bodies and would allow a more proactive and supportive approach.

(vi)
A member reiterated concerns that the lessons learnt from the Lancaster University Research and from individual responses should not be forgotten.

Dr Gregson asked Members what they specifically wanted the NHS to do and what they felt the NHS needed to address as a result of this Inquiry and the Lancaster University Research.  
Members commented that the response that they had from the PCT suggested that there wasn’t a problem, but the evidence they had gathered and the Lancaster University Research Project indicated that there were issues and problems, and there could also be mental health issues arising from the recent flooding.  Members were very concerned that findings of the Inquiry and the research would not be used and that lessons learned.  The evidence that the Committee had received was that people had suffered trauma and people were frightened that Foot and Mouth may happen again.  As to how this trauma and anxiety might present itself in the future, no-one was really sure but there could be mental health issues, and all relevant agencies would need to act accordingly.

Dr Gregson responded that the advice from psychologists is that the most crucial thing is the provisions of practical support.  In relation to Foot and Mouth, the role for the NHS had not been identified other than to be a listening ear which had been done through GP’s and Nursing staff.  She commented that Members may be interpreting her position as defensiveness but she put that down to a difference in expectations.  She commented that there was a gap in the understanding of trauma and that the NHS is often criticised when they feel that what they are doing is an appropriate response to the situation.  

The Environment, Infrastructure and Transport Portfolio Holder added that all of the agencies involved in the Foot and Mouth crisis would admit that they had made mistakes and it is positive to admit mistakes and move forward together to learn for the future.

The Chairman then thanked Dr Gregson and Mr Smillie for attending the meeting.

RESOLVED – That the Committee reserve the right to ask Dr Nigel Roberts to a future meeting to discuss research into the effects on children.

(b)
Response from DEFRA – State Veterinary Service
The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer commented that despite further pressure, no written response had yet been received from the State Veterinary Service.  He had spoken to an officer in the State Veterinary Service a month ago and had again been promised a response within a week.  This was the second time that Council Officers had been promised a response within the week and no response had yet been forthcoming.

RESOLVED – That the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer write to local MP’s and to the relevant Government Minister expressing this Council’s dissatisfaction at the lack of an adequate response to the Committee’s final report, despite assurances from Officers on two different occasions that a response would be forthcoming within a week.

The meeting adjourned at 12.00 and was reconvened at 12.10.
COS.28/05
THE FUTURE OF ACUTE HEALTH SERVICES IN NORTH CUMBRIA – PUBLIC CONSULTATION

The Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive presented Report CE.03/05 regarding a public consultation on the future of Acute Health Services in North Cumbria.

She introduced Mr Michael Smillie, the Director of Service Development for the 3 Primary Care Trusts.  This Committee’s comments would be used to inform the Executive’s response which would be considered at the meeting on 21 February 2005.

Mr Smillie tabled the full public consultation document on the strategic options for change in relation to the future of Acute Health Services in North Cumbria.  The consultation period would run from 10 November 2004 to 28 February 2005.  He outlined the consultation process so far, including the use of reader’s panels, neighbourhood forums, the voluntary and community sector and public meetings.  He then outlined the reasons why changes were needed and highlighted the current situation in North Cumbria, before moving on to develop the vision for health services in North Cumbria.  He then referred to page 6 of the document which set out the details of the proposals, including the following :

(1)
There should be 2 acute hospitals in North Cumbria, both providing emergency services with an intensive therapy unit.  One would be in Carlisle at the Cumberland Infirmary and the other as a new hospital in West Cumbria.  The design and location of the new hospital would be subject to a separate public consultation.

(2)
A new diagnostic and treatment centre is needed to provide dedicated space for planned operations and investigations.  The design and location of the diagnostic and treatment centre would be the subject of a separate public consultation.
(3) 
The use of Community Health Services across North Cumbria should be maximised to deliver more care outside the acute hospitals.  If major changes are needed, this will be subject to a separate public consultation. 

It was anticipated that the plan would be delivered over 3 to 5 years.  The proposal provided a model of care that focused on the need of patients. 

In response to Members’ questions about the Diagnostic and Treatment Centre, Mr Smillie explained that this would provide planned care whether this was diagnostic, in the form of ultrasound scans, x-rays, endoscopies, or treatment in the form of day surgery.  The Centre could be in one place at an acute hospital, at another location or perhaps in a mobile unit which could be moved around.  The planned treatment would be kept separate from emergency treatment and this should stop planned operations from having to be cancelled because emergencies take priority.

In response to the consultation document Members commented as follows:-

(a) The “Have Your Say” section of the document contained a series of questions which had response boxes of “agree, disagree or don’t know”.  A Member suggested that it may have been worthwhile to have more boxes in order the gauge the strength of feeling of respondents and therefore to enable prioritisation.  


Mr Smillie accepted that this was a valid point and that it would be considered in the future.

(b) A Member commented on the importance of using the correct people to design facilities.  There was concern that architects who design hospitals will often not have the same concerns or considerations as medical staff who work in the facility.


Mr Smillie acknowledged that there had been problems in the past regarding the use of space in the Cumberland Infirmary and he suggested that to avoid problems in the future clinicians, patients and families should all be involved.

(c)
There is a statement on page 3 of the document that the health economy in North Cumbria is spending £19 million per year more than it receives to deliver services to its local population.  A Member queried how long this financial situation was sustainable.  


Mr Smillie responded that it was not sustainable for a long time at all, but that these proposals should put the NHS locally into a more sustainable financial position.  The people of Cumbria deserve a sustainable NHS and the proposals were a response to a more sustainable system of care.  He was expecting an overall reduction in the number of acute beds and there was also a forecast for a reduction in acute emergency beds nationwide.


A Member expressed concern that the proposals were a longer term means of addressing the financial situation but in the short term cuts could be made as a reaction to the financial situation.  He queried whether those involved would be given enough time and resources to plan their way out of this financial situation without short term cuts.


Mr Smillie responded that the focus was on the delivery of these proposals after consultation on each of them and the aim would be to keep services safe for all people in Cumbria, but this may involve making temporary decisions and he could give no assurances or guarantees.

(d) Successful recruitment and retention of staff is one of the visions for the Health Service in Cumbria.  A Member queried whether the inclusion of a Faculty of Medicine at the proposed University of Cumbria would assist with this.  


Mr Smillie responded that people who train in Cumbria often come back here to live and it would be beneficial to provide training.  He did not know the feasibility of having a Medical School but it would be good to develop more hospital doctor and GP training facilities in Cumbria.

(e) The document referred to the European Working Time Directive.  A Member expressed concern that GP’s can be self employed and therefore do not come under this working time directive.  They could therefore carry out a full day shift within a GP practice and then carry out a CueDoc shift and there were some concerns associated with this.


Mr Smillie responded that he has responsibility for contracting with CueDoc and that there is now no responsibility on GPs to work out of hours.  There appear to be less GPs who are wanting to work out of hours and this does present a problem in arranging CueDoc cover.  However, he was working closely with CueDoc to ensure that doctors who cover the shifts are fit to do so and are rostered with an appropriate number of shifts.  A minor injury centre close to accident and emergency would help to strengthen this.

(f) One of the options for the West Cumberland area would be a new site for the West Cumberland Hospital.  A Member queried how this would fit in with the recent decision to spend a lot of money on Yewdale Ward.


Mr Smillie advised that currently patients in the Yewdale and Windermere Wards were in a less than satisfactory environments and the privacy and dignity issues were important enough to prioritise finance for this re-development and refurbishment.  The hospital may or may not move to another site and this would be considered as part of a future consultation.

(g) If there was a new diagnostic and treatment centre what would the implications be for the Day Surgery Unit at the Cumberland Infirmary?


Mr Smillie responded that there could be day surgery at both the Day Surgery Unit and and a diagnostic treatment centre could include either diagnostic or treatment or both together.  It would be a case of assessing what is right for North Cumbria and more work and consultation would have to be done on whether it would be a mobile or fixed unit before a decision could be made on whether it replaces the current Day Surgery provision.

(h) The proposals include the maximisation of the use of community health facilities across North Cumbria.  A Member queried who would manage them, would community hospitals and the Ambulance Service be able to cope with the work and how would the proposals be agreed until a Community Service Plan is worked out and costed?  A Member also expressed concerns about patient confidentiality, commenting that if even more people were involved in patient care this could become a greater problem.


Mr Smillie commented that there would be further consultation on all the plans involving community based services.  Health Service staff were working with Social Services colleagues to strengthen and build community services.  Community Services could be more effective and there could be more exchange between community and acute nurses in order to develop a better understanding and produce better discharge plans.  It is not appropriate to consult on community services without the Social Services work on community service plans being completed.


Dr Gregson commented that patient confidentiality is treated extremely seriously and any breaches can be treated as a disciplinary issue.  She suggested that if individual Members had examples of breaches of patient confidentiality then they should inform the Health Service of these breaches and action would be taken if necessary.


Mr Smillie added that in terms of the proposals, patients would still expect a degree of confidentiality and that improved IT systems would be put in place for links between clinicians to work through password protected means.

(i)
In response to a question about timescales, Mr Smillie advised that the proposals would be delivered within a 3 to 5 year period which was a short timescale for these ambitious plans.  

RESOLVED – That in light of the Committee’s consideration of the consultation document, the comments outlined above and in particular the following, be recorded as the Committee’s key comments and passed to the Executive:-

(1) Attempts should be made to ensure that any new services or facilities being planned take on board the views expressed during consultation and the views of those involved, including clinicians, patients and families, so that some of the problems which were experienced and are evident at the Cumberland Infirmary are not repeated.

(2) The provision of community services would have to be done in a properly managed way.

(3) That Officers from the Health Service return to this Committee at some point in the future as the consultation moves forward, as the Committee has an interest in this crucial issue for the people of Carlisle and has some expertise which would be of use.

COS.29/05
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of 3 hours.

COS.30/05
REVIEW OF POLLING ARRANGEMENTS

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services presented report LDS.12/05 presenting the results of the Annual Review of Polling Arrangements in the City and making recommendations for changes to existing arrangements as appropriate.  In addition to the report, he tabled an addendum to LDS.12/05 regarding a review of polling arrangements in the Dalston Ward and making recommendations for that Ward.  The Committee was being asked for their views on the report and on the recommendations which would be submitted to the Executive and ultimately to the City Council.

When considering the report Members commented as follows:-

(a) It was noted that attempts were being made not to use schools as it involved disruption to the school programme.  Members welcomed the fact that they were down to 11 schools being used but that there was a comment that there were 3 in the Belle Vue Ward and a suggestion was made that  alternative facilities could be considered instead of using some of these schools and disrupting them.

The Electoral Services Officer responded that in the case of Belle Vue Junior, the school may well be able to remain open with voting carried out in an isolated part of the building.  He would investigate further if this would be a possibility in the other two schools in the Belle Vue Ward.

Another Member suggested that in St Cuthberts, the nursery could be used instead of the school premises and this would minimise disruption.  Members supported the proposal that in relation to St Cuthberts School alternative facilities should be investigated wherever possible.  The Electoral Registration Officer undertook to investigate these matters in relation to schools.

(b)
Members suggested that due to the recent floods Downagate Community Centre may not be available for use.

(c)
City Council Members had received a consultation letter as part of the annual review of polling arrangements but it was suggested that Botcherby and St Aidan’s War Councillors should be consulted further about the changes which have been put in place since the flooding.  The Electoral Services Officer undertook to action this.

(d)
A Member suggested that where portacabins are used, arrangements should be made to ensure that they have adequate lighting and toilet facilities.

(e) In response to a question about the Conservatory Centre at Harker, the Electoral Services Officer advised that the boundaries of parishes have changed but that the Ward boundary changes have yet to be approved, so the Conservatory Centre at Harker still serves two wards, namely Stanwix Rural and Longtown and Rockcliffe.

(f) A Member referred to the access for disabled voters and expressed concern that the Council was not doing as much as it should in this area.  It was important that the Council makes every effort to make Polling Stations accessible to disabled voters from the very first moment of polling.

(g) In response to a question about what measures were being put in place to ensure that electors who had been displaced by the floods will be able to exercise their right to vote, the Electoral Services Officer advised that he was working with other Council Officers to identify exactly who had been affected and that he would then write to them directly regarding their options for voting.

(h) A Member referred to the review criteria, one of which was the extent of parking provision and he suggested that another criteria for the review should be the availability of public transport to polling stations.  The Electoral Services Officer agreed that this could be included.

RESOLVED – (1)
That the Executive be informed that this Committee agrees with the following recommendations (with the specific suggestions of the Committee marked in italics):-

(a)
That, if an alternative to Botcherby Community Centre cannot be found, St Cuthbert’s school be designated as the polling station for District DA on a temporary basis until such time as the community centre is repaired (paragraph 23), but that the Electoral Registration Officer investigate whether alternative accommodation in the area could be used but that if not only part of the school could be used rather than closing the whole school.
(b) That at the present time, the polling arrangements in Denton Holme Ward remain unchanged (paragraph 27).

(c) That if different alternatives to St Aidan’s Church Hall cannot be found, a portacabin be used as a polling station for district CA until the Church Hall is available again (paragraph 29).

(d) That the Returning Officer be given authority, after consultation with relevant Ward Councillors, to change polling place locations at the County Council elections if the usual premises prove to be unavailable due to flood or storm damage or other unforeseen circumstances (paragraph 30).

(e) That the locations of all other polling stations remain unchanged (paragraph 21) but that the Electoral Services Officer investigate the use of schools in the Belle Vue Ward to assess whether part of these schools could be used to avoid closure of the whole school.
(f) That a new polling district designated OJ be created in Dalston Ward as shown on map 2 of the addendum to LDS.12/05 and the polling place be a temporary polling station in a convenient location in the Cumwhinton Drive area.

(g) The polling arrangements for electors on the Garlands Estate be reviewed before the local elections in May 2006.

(2) That the Electoral Services Officer take on board the specific comments of the Committee on the annual review polling arrangements as set out in the narrative above.

COS.31/05
REVIEW OF PARISH ELECTORAL ARRANGEMENTS –



UPPER DENTON PARISH

The Head of Legal and Democratic Services presented report LDS.11/05 advising that Upper Denton Parish Council had requested that the City Council exercise its statutory power to increase the membership of the Parish Council from 5 Councillors to 6.  The report set out the reasons for the Parish Council’s request and outlined the statutory guidance.  The request would be considered by the Executive and then by the City Council.

RESOLVED – That this Committee supports the recommendations that:

(a) The City Council exercise its power under Section 17 of the Local Government and Rating Act 1997 to make an Order to increase the number of Councillors on Upper Denton Parish Council from 5 to 6 with effect from 9 May 2005.

(b) The Returning Officer make all the necessary arrangements to hold an election on 5 May 2005 to fill the additional seat on the Parish Council.

COS.32/05
CHAIRMAN
Councillor Boaden having declared a personal and prejudicial interest in the following item of business vacated the Chair and Councillor K Rutherford chaired the meeting during consideration of the following item of business.

COS.33/05
CUMBRIA LEARNING AND SKILLS COUNCIL – 



STRATEGIC AREA REVIEW 

The Head of Economic and Community Development presented report ECD.01/05 advising that the Cumbria Learning and Skills Council is currently undertaking a Strategic Area Review (StAR) and to inform this review it is conducting a consultation exercise with stakeholders across the County.  The report set out the specific issues for Carlisle within the StAR and highlighted some possible areas of response.

Mr Alan Brown, the City Council’s Higher and Further Education Development Officer, also attended the meeting to answer Members’ questions.

The Head of Economic and Community Development advised that the full document was a substantial document and she advised that the Chairman and the Policy, Performance, Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder had both seen copies.  She could also let other Members see a copy of the full document as they required.  The consultation process would run until 28 February 2005 and the comments of this Committee were requested to be submitted to the Executive on 21 February 2005.

The key issues highlighted for Carlisle were as follows:

(a) Lower post-16 participation rates than the County, low numbers entering Further Education and the correspondingly higher percentage entering Sixth Forms.

(b) Modest or below average retention rates.

(c)
Some small Sixth Forms lacking the critical mass to deliver the 14 to 19 Agenda.

(d)
Below average entry to Higher Education.

(e) Modest numbers entering apprenticeships and “huge” non-achievement.

(f) Insufficient collaboration between institutions and across sectors.

(g) Skill levels including key sector skills and basic literacy and numeracy.

In considering the consultation document Members commented as follows:

(1) Newman School recently failing its OFSTED could have an impact on proposals for the development of a Sixth Form College or the amalgamation of schools.

(2) Members were concerned about the modest numbers entering apprenticeships and “huge” non-achievement.  They highlighted this as an issue which needed addressing urgently.  Mr Brown commented that there was a national problem of non-achievement of apprenticeships.  He advised that it was a complicated scheme and that to get full achievement students have to achieve on all three elements.

Members stressed the importance of apprenticeships given the shortage of skilled workers and highlighted this as a key issue to be addressed.

(3) A Member expressed concern about the Cumbria Youth Service for 13 to 19 year olds and the transfer from the Community section to the Education section of the County with a detrimental affect on the Youth Services.  He inquired whether it was included in the consultation.  Mr Brown advised that Connexions service was mentioned but a separate Green Paper was expected in relation to the area of 13 to 19 year old Youth Service.

(4) The linking of Learning and Skills Council provision more closely to Cumbria economic needs was highlighted as a key issue.  There was a query whether economic issues were dealt with and reflected in the report.  Mr Brown responded that the economic position does come through on the report and is a theme highlighted by the Learning and Skills Council.

(5) Members commented that the report was broad based and that it was difficult to relate the details specifically to Carlisle.

(6) The danger of seeing 16 to 19 year old education in isolation was highlighted and it was emphasised that secondary school education was vitally important.  In order to get post 16 participation education right then things have to be put in place correctly at the pre 16 stage.  

The Policy, Performance Management Finance and Resources Portfolio Holder commented that during the last four years two of the five schools in the urban area of Carlisle were on special measures and others had not met national standards.  Although was this not essentially a problem of the Learning and Skills Council, it did have an impact and he suggested that this Committee could invite a representative from the Local Education Authority to respond to the sub-standard education for 11 to 16 year old pupils in the Carlisle area.  

Members endorsed this suggestion commenting that they had grave concerns about the standard of pre 16 educational attainment.  They suggested that the Local Education Authority on the Learning and Skills Council should bring forward a five year strategy to address this.

(7) Members also commented on basic literacy and numeracy within Carlisle commenting that it had an impact on jobs and skills issues.  The Council is attempting to address literacy and numeracy through the Sure Start and Regeneration programmes and Members suggested that the City Council actions should be recognised and supported by the relevant agencies. 

(8) Members suggested that in order to focus on skills development, money should be earmarked to improve adult literacy and numeracy skills.

RESOLVED – That the above comments of the Committee be passed to the Executive with the following highlighted as being of particular importance in terms of response to the consultation document:

(a) Concern at the modest numbers entering apprenticeships and “huge” non-achievement.

(b) The need to ensure that the issue of learning and skills provision is related more closely to Cumbrian economic needs.

(c) Grave concerns about the standard of pre-16 educational attainment within Carlisle with a suggestion that the Local Education Authority and Learning and Skills Council should bring forward a five year strategy to address this.  The Committee may wish to invite someone from the Local Education Authority to a future meeting regarding this issue.

(d) That the importance of adult literacy and numeracy in Carlisle be highlighted and efforts of the City Council through the Sure Start and Regeneration Programmes to improve literacy and numeracy skills should be recognised and supported by the relevant agencies.

(The meeting ended at 1.48 pm)

